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REPORT OF THE PERSONNEL COMMITTEE 
of the 

LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL 

November 15, 1972 

The Personnel Committee of the Legislative Council met on 
November 14, 1972 with all members present. The Committee reviewed 
eighteen applications for the position of Citizens' Aide. The Com­
mittee plans to meet at 1:00 p.m. on Monday, November 27 to inter­
view eight of the eighteen applicants. It is the plan of the Com­
~ittee to submit three names to the Legislative Council at its 
December meeting. These three persons will represent the Committee's 
recommendation for Citizens' Aide and the Committee is of the opinion 
that the full membership of the Legislative Council should make the 
final selection of the person whose name will be submitted to the 
General Assembly for confirmation as the Citizens' Aide. The names 
of the persons to be interviewed on November 27 are as follows: 

1. Harry Dahl 

2. Craig Crummer 

3 • William Harbor 

4. Douglas Carlson 

5. Richard Hudson* 

6. Donald Hoskins 

7. Thomas Mayer 

8. Roger Iverson* 

*These persons have asked that their employers not be 
contacted prior to their notifying them of their interest 
in the position of Citizens' Aide. It is requested that 
the news media and others please not release these names 
to the public at this time. 

Copies of all applications are tin file in the Legislative 
Service Bureau and can be obtained upon request or will be sent to 
all Legislative Council members if such course is desired. 

Respectfully submitted 

Senator James Briles, 
Chairman 
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Report of the 

·Legislative ProcedureR and Facilities Committee 

to the 

Legislative Council 

November ~5, 1972 

The Legislative Pro~edures and Facilities Committee met 
Tuesday afternoon, November 14, with Speaker William H. Harbor, 
Chairman, presiding. Members present were Senators James Briles, 
Eugene Hill and Clifton Lamborn and Representatives N. F. Sorg and 
Andrew Varley. Also in aitendance were Secretary of the Senate 
Carroll Lane and Director Serge Garrison and Phil Burks of the 
Legislative Service Bureau. 

Mr. Garrison presented the proposed 1973 Iowa Bill Drafting 
Guide, and briefly reviewed the most significant change~ in the Guide 
from the previous edition. A letter from Mr. Garrison to Mr. Lane, 
Chief Clerk of the House William Kend~ick and Code Editor Wayne 
Faupel, outlining these changes, is attached to and by this reference 
made a part of this report. 

Discussion centered primarily about the proposed new 
headings "NElol SECT! ON" and "NEW SUB SECTION" ref erred to in i tern 4 
of the attached letter, and the suggested use of a bill proposal 
form referred to in item 9 of the attached +etter. With respect 
to the latter item, Sena.tor Hill pointed·- out that the bill proposal 
form will be ·useful only to the exten·t· that standing commit tee chair­
men take it seriously. 

Senator Hill moved that the Procedures and Facilities 
Committee recommend to the Council adoption of the proposed 1973 
Iowa Bill Drafting Guide as submitted to the Committee. The motion 
was seconded by Senator Briles and unanimously adopted. 

Mr. Garrison also presented the p~oposed rules for pre­
filing legislative bills for the first session of the 65th General 

·.Assembly, which he indicated are riot chan~ed significantly from 
those in effect for the 64th General Assembly. On motion of Senator 
Hill, seconded by Representative Sorg, adoption of the· proposed rules 
was recommended to the full Council by the Committee. A copy of 
the proposed rules is attached to and by this reference made a part 
of this report. 

There was a very brief discussion of the progress of 
arrangements for the 1973 Legislative Orientation Conference. Mr. 
Garrison noted that it will presumably not be possible to identify 
those persons who will have key roles iri the various presentations 
until the respective polj.tical party caucuses have been held and 
the leaders for the 65th General Assembly designated. 
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Mr. Lane asked that effor~s be made to improve the quality 
of the printing of enrolled bills in the future, presenting an 
example of a recent enrolled bill on which the contrast of the printed 
characters against the paper is poor. Mr. Garrison expressed con­
fidence that much of this problem can be overcome by replacing 
cloth ribbons on Legislative Service Bureau power typewriting equip­
ment with carbon ribbons. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Speaker William H. Harbor, 
Qommittee Chairman 
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Re: Bill Drafting Guide for 65th General Assembly 

Gentlemen: 

TELEPICOHE 515/281·5207 

BUREAU STAFF 

LEGAL DIVISION 

. JOANN BROWN 
JOHN F. DWYER 
DONALD C. HOSKINS 

- 8URNE1TE E. KOEBERNICK 

RESEARCH DIVISION 

PHILIP E. BURKS 
DIANE E. BOLE:NDER 
THAN£ R. JOHNSON 
JEANNE F. MILLER 
MARKS. SOLDAT 

Attached is the proposed bill drafting guide for the 
65th General Assembly. This will have to be reviewed by the 
Legislative Procedures and Facilities Committee on November 14 
and hopefully approved by the Legislative Council on November 15. 
I hope you can take the time to review its contents prior to 
November 14 and be prepared to make suggestions for any revisions 
you may propose on November 14. There have not been a great many 
changes from the bill drafting guide used during the 64th General 
Assembly·. However there are a couple of changes you should 
specifically note which I will call to you~ attention: 

1. This is not a change, but I cal( ~t to your attention to 
consider. Senate Rule 32, found on pages 4 and 5, provides 
that a joint resolution shall not be transmitted to the 
governor. It appears there are times that a joint resolu­
tion is forwarded to the governor even though it does not 
contain an enacting cl~use. Thus in some instances we have 
been requested to prepare joint resolutions with a space 
for the governor's signature. The Constitution, in my 
opinion, does not require the governor's signature on a 
resolution unless it contains an enacting clause and in 
such case it is then technically a bill even though we 
call it a resolution. The House Rules do not contain a 
provision similar to this Senate Rule. 
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page 2 October 25, 1972 · 

2. On page 9 I have inserted the text of Chapter 4 of the 
Code which was amended to insert the rules of statutory 
construction during the First Session of the 64th General 
Assembly. These rules are very helpful in understanding 
bill drafts and I hope many legislators will read them. 

3. On page 3 I have noted the proper method of citing session 
laws .• This provision is new~ the result of a Code Editor's 
bill.. My bill drafters will have some trouble getting used 
to this. Page 30 is really the first page relating to the 
actual form of bills and should be studied carefully by 
anyone who must deal in form since there are some optional 
forms. 

4. Commencing at the bottom of page 32 I am proposing a new 
form for any new law to be add~d to the Code. This will 
be to use thedesignation'1NE\v SECTI~11 , 11 NEW SUBSECTION. 11

, 

etc. in cases where it is an entirely new entity to the 
Code and is intended to become a permanent part of the Code. 
This does not apply where one continues to use the same 
section number even though the total text of a section is 
being stricken. Some people will have trouble getting this 
straight in their minds. If it is remembered that the use 
of this form is for entirely new sections which have never 
before had a section number and will be added to the permanent 
Code, the difference will be apparent. The explanation and 
examples follow on pages 34 and 35. 

5. On page 36 the explanation for amendments commences. I have 
gone into greater detail in attempting to explain the form 
for amendments. Note on page 38 I speak of numbering amend­
ments. I hope we can figure out a method for numbering amend­
ments for two reasons. First, during the second session we 
should have the computer capability of applying amendments 
automatically to the text of a bill either on a computer scope 
or having the computer automatically~ retype bills with amend­
ments in place. A number reference will be needed. Secondly, 
numbering amendments will be helpful in the index system. 
The index could then tell you the number of the amendment 
adopted which should provide an easy reference to the journals. 

It would be very helpful if the House and the Senate used the 
same for~ for amendments. Presently the Senate uses double 
space for amendments and the House both double space and space· 
and a half. The Senate uses paper with numbered lines, the 
House does not. The House uses a caption on its amendment 
paper in the middle of the page, the .Senate uses a caption on 
the right hand side of a page. In addition the printer re­
types amendments in single space for printing in the journals 
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page 3 October 25, 1972. 

and clip sheets and must proofread the material again. lf 
a method could be worked cut for uniformity, perhaps an 
amendment would only have to be typed once instead of three 
times, which would certainly be a savings in time especially 
on lengthy amendments. 

6. On page 40 I made a change to show that bills will be en­
rolled with strike-throughs and underlines in place. 

7. On p~ge 45 note the provisions relating to number of copies 
needed and determine if this is the correct number you desire. 

8. On page 47 carefully read the provisions relating to citation 
of statutes. This is where we had some disagreement last 
session and I have attempted to provide a compromise procedure. 
Basically what I have provided is that if a section citation 
is being changed or rewritten it is always doubled. If we 

·are merely repeating a section of the Code and no -change is 
being made in the reference to the section number, we do not 
dou:ble it. 

9. On page 49 I am providing for a new procedure which in some 
cases will eliminate the drafting and introduction of·bills. 
This procedure was adopted by the Legislative Council. The 
form on page 50 might be used in the Senate or House for 
other purposes particularly when the cutoff date for requests 
is approaching. 

10. I have added a number of new departments and nam~s of depart­
ments that have been changed to the listing commencing on page 51. 

11. I have added a number of new examples to the appendix. 

These are the areas that I believe you should specifically 
review. Feel free to read the rest if you desire. · 

SHG:HA 

attachment 

SERGE H. GARRISON 
Director 
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. RULES FOR PREFILING LEGISLATIVE BILLS 

November 15, 197 3 

Section 2.16 of the 1973 Code of Iowa authorizes the prefiling 
of leg~slative bills and reads as follows: 

Sec. 2.16. PREFILING LEGISLATIVE BILLS. Any member of 
the gene~al assembly or any person elected to serve in the 
general assembly, or any standing committee, may sponsor and 
submit legislative bills and joint resolutions for consider­
ation by the general assembly, before the convening of any 
session of the general assembly. Each house may approve 
rules for placing prefiled standing committee bills or joint 
resolutions on its calendar. Such bills and resolutions · 
shal_l be numbered, printed, and distributed in a manner 
to be determined by joint rule of the general assembly or, 

. in the absence of such rule, by the legislative council. 
All such bills and reiolutions, except those sponsored by 
standing committees, shall be assigned to regular standing 
committees by the presiding officers of the houses when the 
general assembly convenes. 

Departments and agencies of state government shall, at 
least ten days prior-to the convening of each session of 
the general assembly, submit copies to the legislative service 
bureau of proposed legislative bills and joint resolutions 
which such departments desire to be considered by the 
general assembly. The legislative service bureau shall 
review such proposals and submit them in proper form to 
the presiding officer in each house of the general assembly 
for.referral to the proper standing committee. 

The costs of carrying out the provisions .of this section 
shall 6e pai~ pursuant to section 2.~2. 

In accordance with'Section 2.16 the following rules for the 
prefiling of legislative bills shall be in effect for the Sixty­
fifth General Assembly: 

LEG.ISLATORS 

1. REQUEST. Any person elected to serve as a member of the 
Sixty-fifth General Assembly may prefile a legislative bill or 
resolution by making a request to the Legislative Service Bureau. 
The request shall'"'be i:n writing and signed by the person making 
the request. The request may be made at the time of requesting 
a bill or resolution to be drafted or after the person making 
the request has had the opportunity to review a proposed bill or 
resolution. If possible the names of all sponsors of the prefiled 
bill shall be given to the Legislative Service Bureau at the time 
of making the request. 

, 
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2. DRAFTING AND NOTICE OF PREFILED BILL. When a request is 
received by the Legislative Service Bureau which indicates that 
the bill is to be prefiled, an explanation of the purpose of the 
.bill will be written by Bureau staff members. The bill will be 
assigned to a draftsman and, if time allows, drafted prior to 
the convening of the General Assembly on January 8, 1973. If 
time allows, a copy of the draft will be mailed to the legislator 
requesting the bill. 

Periodically, prior to the convening of the General Assembly, 
a series of explanations of prefiled bills will be mailed to 
members of the Sixty-fifth. General Assembly. In addition to 
the explanations of prefiled bills, there will be information 
which notes the prime sponsor of each bill listed and the drafting 
number assigned to the bill by the Legislative Service Bureau. The 
drafting number is merely an indexing tool used by the Bureau 
and · w i 11 be i nd i cat e d i n the f o 11 owing manner : 11 L S B 14 0 " • 
This number should not be confused with the number of the bill 
which will be assigned by the Senate or House of Representatives 

/~/ at the time the bill is introduced. 

3. INTRODUCTION OF PREFILED BILLS. When the General Assembly 
convenes a notice will be sent to the prime sponsor of each pre­
filed bill, if the bill is ready for iritroduction, that it can be 
picked up at the Legislative Service Bureau. The notice will be 
in the form of a pink card which can be signed and returned to 
the Bureau by a page or secretary, and which will authorize the 
Bureau to give the bill to the bearer of the notice. The notice 
will not be sent until the bill is actually completed. Because 
of the large number of bills which it is anticipated will be 
introduced during the First Session of the Sixty-fifth General 
Ass~mbly, it will not be possible to have all bills which are 
prefiled completed by January 8. However,. legislators should 
not hesitate to give drafting requests to the Legislative Service 
Bureau as early as possible. -

4. PREDRAFTING OF LEGISLATIVE BILLS OR RESOLUTIONS. Any per­
son elected to serve in the Sixty-fifth General Assembly may 
request the Legislative Service Bureau to prepare a bill draft 
or resolution at any time pr~or to the convening of the General 
Assembly and during the legislative session, subject to any time 
limits that may be established by the House of Representatives 
or the Senate. Only if the requests are designated as "prefiled 11 

will an explanation of the request be mailed in advance to all 
members of the General Assembly. In a 11 other respects, however, 
bill requests received which are not designated as "prefiled" 
will be treated the same as p~efiled bills. 

'•,. 
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5. BILL DRAFTING REQUEST FORMS--CONFIDENTIAL RECORDS. The 
Legislative Service Bureau has available for legislators bill 
request forms. If possible the bill drafting request form should 
be completed by the legislator when requesting that bills be 
drafted by t~e Legislative Service Bureau, but a request form will 
be completed-by Bureau personnel if the legislator does not have 
an opportunity to do so. Bill draft request forms can be obtained 
from the Bureau upon request. 

. It should be noted that the bill draft request form contains 
a space for indicating if a drafting request is to be confiden­
tial. If a legislator desires that no information be released 
in regard to his request, he should indicate this fact on the 
request form. It is the policy of the Bureau that a request 
from a legislator creates a personal relationship between the 
Bureau and the legislator, and only such information as the 
legislator desires will be released to the press or other 

-interested persons. In this regard cognizance must be given to 
the public records law. The records of the Bureau are public 
records and frequent inquiries are made by the press and other 
interested persons as to what bill drafting requests have been 
received by the Bureau. The policy of the Bureau has been that 
a bill is not a public record until completed. However indexes 
of bill requests appear to be public records. In no instance 
will a copy of a bill be released to any person other than the 
sponsor, without the sponsor's consent. A designation that a 
bill is to be confidential means that Bureau personnel will not 
volunteer any information in regard to the request, but it does 
not necessarily mean that all records of the Bureau are not open 
to the public in the same manner as other public records • 

. . 
DEPARTMENTAL REQUESTS 

SUBMISSION OF PROPOSED BILLS; Proposed bills and resolutions 
of state departments and agencies shall be submitted to the Legis­
lative Service Bureau nd later than January 2, 1973. Such propos­
als shall be in bill dr~ft or resolution form. The Legislative 
Service Bur~au shall review such proposals and submit them in 
proper form to the presiding officer of the House which is to 
consider the legislation for referral to the proper standing 
committee. Prefiled legislative bills and resolutions will, 
however, receive prio~ity consideration by the Legislative Service 
Bureau over departmental and agency bills and resolutions. 
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